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Next Meeting:  

May 15, 7 pm, CBMS 
 

 At the meeting, we 

will make plans for 

a possible joint 

meeting with other 

local historical soci-

eties. 
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Mystery Photo  
or  

Trivia Question?  
 

Do you have a photo 
or trivia question we 

can feature in an up-

coming newsletter? 
The newsletter com-

mittee is eager to hear 
from you! Please sub-

mit to the committee 
and we will place it in 

the next available 
issue. Thank you for 

your participation. 

 

Call for Submissions! 
 

The newsletter committee is welcome to submissions and eager to hear from you!  
We would love for you to submit a story, poem, historical piece, photos, etc,  

that we could place in the newsletter for everyone to enjoy.  

This is your newsletter—what would you like to see in it?  

Do you have a story or poem about living in Duxbury or  

about a Duxbury resident who is special to you?  

Did you write a poem or take photos when you  

made it to the top of Camel’s Hump?  

Do you have any historic photos of people, buildings,  
machinery, etc, that you would like to share?  

These are just a few ideas—we welcome any and all submissions.  

Please share your materials with a newsletter member (see names on back page)  

and we will place it in the next available issue.  

Thank you in advance for your generosity! 

 

O ur May meeting will be held on Tuesday, May 15, in the C.B.M.S. 

library at 7 p.m. The business meeting will include making plans 

for a possible joint meeting with Moretown and other valley societies.  

     Our program entertainment will be Sergio & Sile "Making Music 

Together.” Refreshments will be served. All are welcome. Hope to 

see you there! 

Last Issue’s  
Mystery Photo:  

Amy Douglas 

Town Meeting 2018 
 

The Duxbury Historical Society wishes to thank its members, citizens, 

and friends for all of your support at our Town Meeting. Thanks to you, 

the morning coffee and snacks as well as the potluck luncheon were a 

success. A big thanks to all the great cooks we have. We also received 

membership renewals and donations. Our total proceeds for the day was 

$711! A special thanks to Crossett Brook Middle School for the use of 

their kitchen and to the custodial staff.   

   ~Mary Welch and the food committee 
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Archival/Preservation Committee Report 
 

Members: Eulie Costello, Lori Morse, Bonnie Morse, Mark Morse 
 

     We continue to catalog donations, scan photos, and review/update existing documents to ensure they are 

properly identified and stored. The archival committee is always looking to add new items to our collection. We 

would happily accept any Duxbury family photos. We can scan your photos and return them to you so you would 

not have to part with those treasured memories. Photos of Duxbury identifiable structures (mills, homes, bridges, 

etc.) would also be appreciated.     

 

Monetary Donations 
 

 

Barb & Mo Lavanway        *        Vernon Turner        *        Brian Lindner        *        Tamatha Haase  
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Donation Artifacts/Documents 
 

 Vaughn family - Multiple items pertaining to Francis Vaughn. 
 

 Duxbury Cemetery Association - GAR flag stands. 
 

 Clapboards from M. W. Shurtleff mill in North Duxbury. 
 

 Jennifer Woolley - "Paradise Lost" book gifted to Earl Ward, a former Deacon of the South Duxbury Church. 
 

 Linda Devlin - Photos of Crossett Hill and State Farm. 
 

 Alison Magnani - 1979 Harwood Royal Tartan Yearbook.  

A Recipe to Share 
 

Our Society members are great cooks and we’d like to feature some of your recipes in the newsletter. If you have 

a recipe you’d like to share, please submit it to the newsletter committee. The recipe in this issue is courtesy of 

Jill Smith. 

 

 

4 Ingredient Slow Cooker Pot Roast 

3-4lbs chuck roast trimmed 

1 Tbsp canola oil 

12 oz can of beer 

0.7 oz envelope Italian dressing mix 

 

Brown Roast in hot oil 3-5 minutes on each side. Transfer to 6-quart slow cooker. Whisk together 

beer and dressing mix. Pour over roast. Cover and cook 8-10 hours on LOW or until tender. Remove 

roast. Skim fat from sauce and serve with roast.   
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     Accumulating, researching and archiving our community’s past is like playing baseball; we would often play, and only occasionally 
would we get the big hit. “Paradise Lost” exemplifies what we always strive for, and seldom occurs. 

     Recently I received an e-mail from Jennifer Woolley; I believe she was from Florida. It seems years ago she had purchased an old 
book at a flea market entitled “Paradise Lost.” This book of Satan, the tempter of mankind is in rough condition (broken spine and 

loose cover), but is also very legible. 
     Jennifer wanted to get rid of this book, except the inside page had an interesting handwritten message to a “Mr. Ward.” It was dat-

ed “Duxbury, February 29th, 1856” followed with 21 signatures. I called her by telephone. She had previously read some of our news-
letters that we had posted on our website so she knew we were from Vermont. I assured her this message (in the book) originated 

from Duxbury, Vermont. Thoughtfully, Jennifer has donated this book to our society and I have forwarded this article to the newsletter 
for everyone to enjoy and understand how lucky the Duxbury Historical Society is to have generous and thoughtful readers such as 

Jennifer. 
     My research on this topic revealed that Mr. Ward was Earl Ward from Ward Hill. His father Hezekiah Ward settled on the hill  that 

still carries the family name. Earl was born in 1800, grew up on the hill, and was the first deacon of the South Duxbury Congregational 
Church which was built in 1855. This tribute to Mr. Ward dated February 29th, 1856, was apparently from his congregation within the 

community.  

     Many thanks to you, Jennifer, for allowing “Paradise Lost” to get “Back Home Again!!”           ~Donnie Welch 
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By Bonnie D. Morse 

 

     I was born in Vergennes and grew up during the 1950s in 

Panton, Vermont. Panton is very close to Lake Champlain 

and was mostly dairy farms and apple orchards in that era. 

Our house was at the top of a dirt road next to an apple or-

chard. We consumed many apples. The orchard owner crop 

dusted the land with his plane which was fun to watch but 

very noisy. My cousin, Chris, from Vergennes, would visit 
frequently and he always had a pocket full of Cherry Bombs. 

One day, Chris and I were outside when a convertible 

stopped right next to my house. The occupants got out and 

snuck into the orchard with the intent of stealing some ap-

ples. Just as the thieves were under a tree, Chris lit a string 

of Cherry Bombs off and scared them so much they were 

stumbling into each other to get back into their car. That was 

really funny!  
     I was very lucky that there were several kids in my neigh-

borhood around the same age as me. We held many pop-up 

baseball games in cow pastures, using dried cow patties as 

the bases. Trust me, the drier the cow patties, the better. In 

the wintertime, we would slide down the dirt road. The main 

road was at the very bottom so one kid would stand there 

and watch for cars while we were sliding down. If no cars 

were coming, we would slide across the main road, other-
wise, you would have to steer into the ditch as a last resort.   

     During the time before social welfare, each town in Ver-

mont had an “overseer of the poor.” This person was elected 

by the town. The poor family would live rent free in a house 

that belonged to the town. The family that lived in Panton 

had three boys, a mom, and a dad. This family did not have 

transportation. The boys had bikes, sleds, and skates. Every-

thing they needed was provided for them and no one treated 

them differently.  
     Everyone knew their neighbors and many of them were 

your relatives anyway. If you had a problem, you could ask 

your neighbor for help. My father had a close friend, Henry, 

who happened to be his distant cousin. We needed two new 

chimneys and Henry was there to help. My father returned 

the favor and helped Henry with his projects.  

     My father would never take time off from work; he was 
what you would call a “workaholic.” During deer hunting sea-

son, he would only hunt on the weekends. My mother was a 

homemaker and a deer hunter when Father was at work. 

One day she went out hunting while wearing deer scent and 

a deer tried to attack her. Mother said she had to kill that 

one in order to save herself from injury or death. She brought 

home three good-sized deer for three seasons in a row. She 

hid the deer in the woods and waited for Father to come 
home from work so he could help bring the deer home. We 

don’t have any pictures with my mother and her trophy deer 

but my father was in every picture.  

     My primary schooling was in two one-room school houses. 

The first schoolhouse I attended served grades 1 through 4 

and was taught by one teacher. Two of the older children 

served as the teacher’s helpers. The schoolhouse had a 

wood stove with a pan of water on top of it so if your lunch 
was in a Mason jar, you could put it in the water to warm it. 

The schoolhouse was not far from my home so I was able to 

walk or ride my bike. Girls had to wear dresses or skirts. 

Walking to school during the winter months was very cold. 

Luckily, my mother was a seamstress. Out of a pair of men’s 

wool trousers, she made me a pair of slacks to wear under 

my dress or skirt.  

     The schoolhouse didn’t have a flush toilet but it did have 
an outhouse attached so at least you didn’t have to go out-

side to use it. If you needed to use the outhouse you had to 

raise your hand and show one or two fingers indicating how 

long you would be gone. I was always confused by this—why 

would anyone want to spend unnecessary time in a cold and 

smelly room? When the teacher nodded her head at you, you 

knew she was approving your trip to the outhouse. We also 

had the Atom bomb drills called “duck and cover” where 

hiding under your desk when the teacher rang the bell and 
how fast you were able to perform this drill would determine 

if you survived.   

     I was a 4-H member and we did cooking, crafts and sew-

ing. Our leader was Mrs. Thurber. I have fond memories of 

those times. 

     Halloween was always fun. We biked around the neigh-

borhood and anyone that gave me an apple got soap on a 

window in return. There was never a thought that we would 
need a chaperone. I would tell my mother where I was going 

and she would tell me when to be home.   

     One Christmas, I questioned if Santa Claus was real or 

not. We had an overhanging porch so my mother took a deer 

hoof and made deer tracks and sleigh tracks in the snow on 

the roof to prove to me that he was real. All of my mother’s 

kindhearted effort was lost when my older sister spilled the 

beans.  
     For grades 5 through 6, I attended a different one-room 

school house. It was located in East Panton so we had to 

 

Bonnie feeding the chickens, 1957. 
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ride the bus. At least this school had a regular bathroom and 

finger signing was not needed. We had a traveling music 

teacher who played the piano while we sang along. She 

taught us how to waltz and square dance. There weren’t 
enough boys for the all the girls to waltz with so I had to play 

the part of the boy. To this day, I still try to lead. We also had 

a Book Mobile that came to the school once a month--it was 

a library on wheels. I loved walking onto the Book Mobile and 

picking out a book. It was the best part of school! In 6th 

grade I fell out of a swing while fixing my scarf just before 

school ended for the year. I had a green stick fracture on 

four fingers and had to wear a cast which meant hot summer 
days and a long wait to go swimming for me. I wanted to 

keep the cast as a souvenir but it had an overwhelming 

stench.  

     I started going to Vergennes Union for junior high and 

high school. That was the first time I saw a gymnasium. The 

Weeks School was in operation at that time which was a 

facility for troubled juveniles. Many of those kids were learn-

ing alongside us and since they had the reputation of being 
fighters, we knew to stay clear of them and never make 

them cross.  

     During the summer of my junior and high school years, I 

worked with my mother cleaning summer cabins. Many sum-

mers I worked for the farmer down the road during hay sea-

son. After working in the field, we would all jump in the cold 

lake to cool off. From these jobs, I made money to buy 

school clothes and went back to school with a nice farmer 
tan. 

     For one summer I worked at Eco Champlain which was a 

summer camp on the lake for rich girls. The campers were 

only allowed to speak French. They had sailing, tennis, clay 

sculpturing, painting, and horseback riding lessons. I worked 

in the stable with my best friend Suzy and three other boys 

from school. We each had nine horses to tack three times a 

day which also included feeding the horses, polishing the 

English saddles, washing the bits, and mucking the stables. 
The riding instructor was a giant German and looked like Mr. 

Clean. He always wore a white shirt with tan jodhpurs, tall 

black boots with spurs and a crop. He would stand in the 

middle of the riding ring and yell instructions. It was unclear 

what language he was using but lucky for us he used hand 

gestures as well. We were given riding lessons when the 

campers were off doing something else. The boys and the 

cook lived in a separate cabin next to the stable. There were 
other high school girls working at the camp as waitresses 

and we all had rooms above the kitchen. Suzy and I had our 

own room because the waitresses said we smelled like hors-

es and they didn’t want us in their room. So they portioned 

off a room just for us. At suppertime, it was our job to serve 

our group by bringing the food from the kitchen to a separate 

building outside the kitchen door. By the time we got all the 

food on the table, most of it would be gone and there was 
nothing left for us. Once the cook found out we were raiding 

the kitchen at night, he would leave something out for us. It 

was hard work and long hours but we had fun. Suzy and I 

would go for a swim after working a long hot day. It was one 

of my best summer jobs.   

     In those days, things were very different than they are 
now. Part of the change I think is because of the lack of fam-

ily values and God’s rules. Kids addressed elders as Mr. or 

Mrs. Suppers were eaten at the table as a family. The only 

person exempt from Sunday church was Father. You didn’t 

dare act out in school because the teacher could discipline 

you. Our family would go camping at Little River State Park 

and leave the house unlocked. The news on the television 

was the fighting in Vietnam right there in your living room 
every night. We would watch the nightly news and wonder 

why we were still in that war. The Beatles came to America 

and performed on the Ed Sullivan Show. I think every teenag-

er in America was glued to the television set that night. The 

next day all the boys at school had combed their hair to look 

like a Beatle hair style.  

     Panton has changed in many ways and the orchard is 

long gone. The two one-room school houses that I mentioned 
are now family homes. The small family farms are now huge 

multi-farm operations. Eco Champlain is now a beautiful 

State Park. There are only a handful of people that still live 

there that I remember.  

     I miss the lifestyle where you could play outside all day 

and no one checked you for ticks. You could get on a plane 

without everything you own including your shoes going 

through security. You didn’t need to lock up your house and 

cars because people could be trusted. You could be a kid 

and not worry about being abducted or murdered. Unfortu-

nately, climbing under a wooden desk isn’t going to save us. 

We will just have to save each other.      

 

Bonnie and her pony, Tonto, in 1959. 
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We speculate that the following interview was conducted by a student many years ago but their name and date is unknown.  
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N e w s p a p e r  C l i p p i n g s  i n  t h e  A r c h i v e s  
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